
THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the   Executive Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on   Monday 11 April 2005 from 7.30  pm to   8.25  pm  .

Present:
  Councillors   Ann Shaw OBE (Chairman), Matthew Bedford (Vice-Chairman). Phil Brading, Roger Seabourne, Nena Spellen, Richard Struck, Martin Trevett and Chris Whately-Smith.

Also in attendance:   Councillors Barton, Hayward, Pendlebury, Sansom, White and Winters

Officers:
Steven Halls

-
Chief Executive


David Gardner

-
Director of Corporate Resources


Fred Davis

-
Director of Housing


Fiona Austin

-
Democratic Services Manager


Peter Brooker

- 
Director of Leisure and Environment


Tony Beirne

-
Director of Strategic Services

EX189/04
MINUTES


The Minutes of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 7 March 2005 were agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.


COMMUNITY SAFETY

EX190/04
SECTION 30 ORDERS – UPDATE REPORT


This report provided a further update on the implementation and impact of the Section 30 orders that were in force in Three Rivers District until 31 October 2004 and the reinstatement of the order in South Oxhey from 24 December 2004 to 11 April 2005.

The reason for the recommendation was that working to promote Safer Communities was a theme of this Council’s Community Strategy and tackling anti-social behaviour was one of 7 action areas for the Community Safety Partnership, and a policy priority for the Council.



RESOLVED:-


(1)
that   the information contained within the report be noted; and


(2)
that further monthly reports be received at future meetings of the Executive Committee to monitor nuisance incidents.


LEISURE

EX191/04
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE LEISURE AND COMMUNITY POLICY PANEL


Members were asked to consider the recommendations of the Leisure and Community Policy Panel held on 21 March 2005.


Audit Commission Cultural Services Inspection – Final Report


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the contents of the Inspection Report be noted; and


(2)
that officers prepare an Improvement Plan based on the report’s recommendations, for consideration at the meeting of the Leisure and Community Policy Panel meeting on 7 June 2005.


Leisure Facilities Management Contract


The Committee considered the outline tender summary and output specification for this contract.  The Chairman proposed, duly seconded, that a recommendation be forwarded to Council that Three Rivers District Council’s Objectives be amended from “We want to reduce those pockets of deprivation across the District to an acceptable level”, to read “We want to reduce pockets of deprivation across the District”.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that it be noted that the enclosed documents were considered by the Leisure and Community Panel, with particular reference to the issues listed in paragraph 2.8 a-f of the officer’s report;


(2)
that in respect to the Competence Test set out in Section 2.8 (d), Option 2 be agreed as detailed in the report on the basis for phasing in the Centre, Sir James Altham Pool and the Rickmansworth Golf Course into the Leisure Management Contract;


(3)
that officers continue to revise these documents, using specialist advice as appropriate, and submit final versions to the Panel on 20 April 2005;


(4)
that a select list of prospective tenderers be drawn up;

(5) that completed tender documents be prepared for issuing to the select list on 4 May 2005; and


(6)
that the final tender documents be delegated for approval to the Director of Leisure and Environment in consultation with the Leisure and Community Portfolio Holder and the Chair of Leisure and Community Policy Panel and the Leader of the Council.


RECOMMENDED:-



that Three Rivers District Council’s objectives be amended from “We want to reduce those pockets of deprivation across the District to an acceptable level” to read “We want to reduce pockets of deprivation across the District”.


Aquadrome Management Plan 2005 – 2010


The reason for the report’s recommendation was to allow consistent management of a key site of open space.  The Cabinet Member for Environment, Councillor Martin Trevett proposed, duly seconded, that the recommendation be amended to include under point 5. “and the established users buildings in partnership with those users”, in order to broaden the Plan’s scope. 


RESOLVED:-



that   the Aquadrome Management Plan 2005–2010 be approved, subject to the addition of two site objectives within the Plan (Section 6) as follows:-



“5.
To improve the quality of the public buildings, and the established users buildings in partnership with those users; and



6.
That partners be sought to improve and develop facilities for the improvement of services in the Aquadrome and to provide an income stream.”

EX192/04
LEISURE FACILITIES MANAGEMENT SELECT LIST

The Committee considered the responses to the pre-tender questionnaire issued to prospective bidders for the Leisure Facilities Management Contract, in order to approve the select list initial assessment procedure.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that invitations to tender be issued on 4 May to   the fourteen contractors (subject to references) who have submitted questionnaires (the select list); and


(2)
that levels of risk indicated by the external financial analysis report be noted when assessing submitted tenders.

EX193/04
HUNTONBURY VILLAGE – OUTSTANDING


This report updated Members on progress with the transfer of land for public open space and development of play areas at the Huntonbury Village.  The Director of Leisure and Environment advised Members that the children’s play area should be open by the end of the week, subject to removal of debris by the Contractor, and that the transfer of the land should be complete within four weeks.  He informed Members that the Contractor should improve the condition of grassed areas before the transfer took place, and agreed to advise Committee members mid-week if opening the children’s play area was likely to be delayed.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that   the additional information and action to be taken by the Director of Leisure and Environment be noted, and that he be instructed to liaise with the developers to ensure the transfer takes place without further delay and that the play space be opened at the earliest opportunity; and


(2)
that the situation regarding protocols for major planning applications and Section 106 Agreements be noted.


RESOURCES

EX194/04
MORTGAGE ADVANCES – INTEREST RATE


The Committee’s approval was sought for the rate of interest charged on mortgages granted by this Council.  Three Rivers District Council were required to declare their local rate for a period of six months.

RESOLVED:-


(1)
that   the Council declares a local average rate of 0% from 1 April 2005; and


(2)
that the rate of interest for mortgage advances made after 3 October 1980 under the Right to Buy legislation remains at 6.28% being the higher of the interest rate declared by the Secretary of State and the locally determined rate; and


(3) 
that the rate of interest for variable mortgage advances made prior to 3 October 1980 remains at 6.28%.

EX195/04
NATIONAL NON-DOMESTIC RATE - CONSIDERATION OF RELIEF


  The Committee was requested to consider an application for additional relief from the payment of the National Non-Domestic Rate.


The reason for the report was that the discretion to award relief must be exercised on the basis of individual consideration of each case. 


RESOLVED:-



that the application of Chorleywood Golf Club for additional relief from the payment of Non-Domestic Rate be agreed at 20% for two years until 31 March 2006.

EX196/04
THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL'S ENERGY & WATER STRATEGY   - PREPARATION OF ACTION PLANS

The proposed programme   for the preparation of individual action plans for the Council's operational properties was submitted to the Committee for consideration.  Councillor Pendlebury stated that the review of energy and water usage should be extended to include the Council’s housing stock.  In response to a decision (minute R.PP77/04) at a meeting of the Resources Policy Panel on 24 March 2005, Members agreed that procurement of nuclear generated electricity will not be an option for this Council. 


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that    the proposed action plan be agreed; and


(2)
that any future reporting and updates be reported to the Resources Policy Panel; and


(3)
that the procurement of nuclear power will not be an option for Three Rivers District Council.

EX197/04
ANNUAL EFFICIENCY STATEMENT


Members considered the Council’s Annual Efficiency Statement  .  In response to a question from Members, the Director of Corporate Resources, David Gardner confirmed that a further report would be submitted to this Committee by July 2005 to consider the out turn from the financial year 2004-5. 


RESOLVED:-



that the Annual Efficiency Statement be approved and signed by the Leader, Chief Executive and Chief Financial Officer.

EX198/04
FINANCIAL POSITION STATEMENT & BUDGET   MONITORING REPORT – FEBRUARY 2005 (MONTH 11)


The Committee received an update report for the three year medium-term financial plan and the position on the current year’s budget for the period ending on 27 February 2005.  The report enabled the Committee to make recommendations to Council concerning the Council’s budget.  The Director of Corporate Resources circulated an addendum to the report, Appendix 10 - Professional Surveying Work. 


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that   the following revenue variations to the General Fund and Housing Revenue Account be noted and incorporated into the latest estimate:-

	Overspend / (Underspend)
	2004/2005

£
	2005/2006

£
	2006/2007

£
	2007/2008

£

	General Fund

Housing Revenue Account
	(348,530)

(2,800)
	0

0
	0

0
	0

0



(2)
that   the following revenue variations to capital expenditure be noted and incorporated into the latest estimate:-

	Overspend/(Underspend)
	2004/2005

£
	2005/2006

£
	2006/2007

£
	2007/2008

£

	Additions / (Savings)

Slippage
	(44,740)

(346,310)
	0

346,310
	0

0
	0

0

	Total
	(391,050)
	346,310
	0
	0



(3)
that a further report be presented detailing the action taken to obtain external surveyors to complete the 2005/6 capital programme.

(4)
that approval be given to extending the period of the contracts detailed in paragraphs 5.21 and 5.23 of the officer’s report.

EX199/04
CONSIDERATION OF RECOMMENDATIONS FROM RESOURCES POLICY PANEL -   PHOTOCOPIERS AND NETWORK PRINTERS


The Committee received a report in respect of printers that also have a photocopying facility.  Using Multi-Functional Devices is no longer a financially viable option and the report outlined a solution.  The Cabinet Member for Resources, Councillor Richard Struck proposed, duly seconded, that the report should be forwarded to the ICT Panel for technical validation, before recommendations be put to Executive Committee.


RESOLVED:-



that the report and recommendations of the Resources Policy Panel concerning Photocopiers and Network printers be forwarded for technical validation to the next meeting of the ICT Panel.

EX200/04
HOME COMPUTING INITIATIVE


The Committee considered a report recommending a preferred supplier for the Home Computing Initiative Scheme, chosen following the tender exercise.    

RESOLVED:-



that the Council proceed with the Home Computing Initiative Scheme and that Company C be chosen as the preferred supplier.

EX201/04
RISK MANAGEMENT OFFICER


The Committee considered the request of the Resources Panel to approve a full-time Risk Management Officer, in order to meet this Council’s identified risk management requirements.  Members considered that there other options available to this Council to address risk management, and it was noted that funding to address risk management issues equivalent to a half-time post had been agreed in this Council’s budget for 2005/6.  The Chairman proposed, duly seconded, that no action should be taken on the recommendations presented here.


RESOLVED:-



that no action be taken on the recommendation of the Resources Policy Panel of the appointment of a full time Risk Management Officer.


ENVIRONMENT

EX202/04
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE HOUSING AND ENVIRONMENT POLICY PANEL (Rickmansworth Parking Scheme Amendment)


Members considered   

  the recommendations of the Housing and Environment Policy Panel held on 22 March 2005.


Rickmansworth Parking Scheme Amendment

In response to a question from Councillor Pendlebury, the Cabinet Member for Environment, Martin Trevett advised that the Chief Development Plans and Transportation Officer was awaiting confirmation from the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister as to whether capital finance charges were to be included when calculating income.  The Committee noted that the in the Summary section of the report, “Berry Lane Car Park” should read “Bury Lane Car Park”. The Cabinet Member for Environment, Martin Trevett therefore suggested that further detail was required before decisions were taken.  He therefore proposed, duly seconded, that a working group be set up to consider these issues. 


RESOLVED:-



that an informal meeting be held with the Chief Development and Transportation Officer to clarify the details of the parking scheme, and that the meeting should include the Portfolio Holder for Environment, Housing and Policy Panel Members and local members, with a follow-up report to be submitted to the Executive Committee.

EX203/04
PLANNING DELIVERY GRANT


The Committee was asked to agree the programme for Planning Delivery Grant in 2005/6 to ensure continued service improvement to development control.  The Cabinet Member for Environment, Councillor Trevett thanked the Director of Leisure and Environment and his department for their work in this matter.



RESOLVED:-



that the programme for Planning Delivery Grant in 2005/6 as set out in the report be approved.

EX204/04
ACCESSIBILITY CRITERIA / MORATORIUM: - NEW HOUSING DEVELOPMENT


The Committee received a report detailing GOEAST’s response to the Council’s use of accessibility criteria and the housing moratorium.  The reasons for the recommendations were; that the Council is required to follow the procedures laid down in the Planning and Compulsory Purchase Act and, that Accessibility Guidelines involve new policy which can only be introduced through the formal processes of the Development Plan Document.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that in the light of compelling advice from GOEAST, the Accessibility Guidance for New Housing Development be withdrawn as a non-statutory statement of Council guidance and be progressed as part of the Core Strategy in the Three Rivers Local Development Framework;


(2)
that the Planning Inspectorate be informed that outstanding appeals will not be contested on the grounds of the Accessibility Guidance;


(3)
that subject to confirmation by GOEAST, a moratorium on housebuilding will apply to all non-allocated sites of 10 or more dwellings, unless they are for affordable housing located within Zones A and B of Figure 2 in the Three Rivers Local Plan 1996-2011, be agreed; and


(4)
that the moratorium be reviewed in six months’ time.


HOUSING

EX205/04
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE HOUSING AND ENVIRONMENT POLICY PANEL (Ovaltine Development - Local Lettings Policy AND Allocation of Void Properties


  

  Members considered   

  the recommendations of the Housing and Environment Policy Panel held on 22 March 2005.


Ovaltine Development – Local Lettings Policy
The Cabinet Member for Housing, Councillor Matthew Bedford stated the decision should only apply to the initial allocation of units and that the importance of local connections should be recognised within the existing points system.


RESOLVED:-



that the initial allocation of units on all large scale new developments be done by officers to ensure the best use is made of its housing stock to create sustainable communities, recognising the importance of local connections within the existing points system.


Allocation of Void Properties

RESOLVED:-



that the approach set out in paragraphs 2.9.1 and 2.9.2 of the officer’s report be agreed, subject to the amendment that any allocation decision should not result in a three-bedroom property being under occupied.

EX206/04
MANAGEMENT OF BULLSLAND HALL, CHORLEYWOOD


The report sought the Committee’s approval to renew the management contract of Bullsland Hall, with the Chorleywood Tenants and Leaseholders’ Association, for a further 12-month period since the hall still needed to be managed while the Council sought planning permission for the land to the rear of the hall.


RESOLVED:-



that the one-year management agreement for Bullsland Hall be approved.


PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH

EX207/04
ANNUAL REVIEW OF THE FOOD LAW AND HEALTH AND SAFETY LAW ENFORCEMENT SERVICE PLANS


  The Committee considered a report concerning the referral of both the Food Law and the Health and Safety Law Enforcement Plans to the Public Services and Health Policy Panel for detailed consideration in accordance with the Budget and Policy Framework requirements of the Council Constitution.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that   the detailed Food Law and Health and Safety Law Enforcement Plans be referred to the next meeting of the Public Services and Heath Policy Panel for detailed consideration; and


(2)
that the Food Law and Health and Safety Law Enforcement Plans be advertised in local papers and on the Council’s website and that any comments received be considered by the Public Services and Health Policy Panel, and


(3)
that a further report be brought back to Executive Committee.


GENERAL

EX208/04
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE SCRUTINY PANEL


Members considered the recommendations of the Scrutiny Panel held on 19 January 2005. 

Project Management


Members discussed that this Council managed a variety of projects requiring different skills and expertise. The Chairman proposed, duly seconded that no action be taken on the recommendations of the Scrutiny Panel and that a report detailing the options open to this Council to fulfil its project management and risk management requirements be submitted to the Committee. 


RESOLVED:-



that no action be taken on the recommendations of the Scrutiny Panel but that a report be submitted to this Committee on all options open to this Council to fulfil its project management and risk management requirements.

EX209/04
CONSIDERATION OF RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE POLICY PANELS - QUARTERLY MONITORING REPORTS – FORMAT OF REPORTS AND REVIEW OF LOCAL PERFORMANCE INDICATORS


Members received   the recommendations of the Policy Panels held in March 2005.  The Chairman circulated an addendum to the report which included an additional recommendation to carry out a sample audit of Performance Indicators.  Members considered that an audit of 15 Performance Indicators was too onerous and that a sample audit of 5 was sufficient for the current time to establish that improvement and direction was being achieved.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the revised format for presenting the Quarterly Performance Monitoring reports with effect from April 2005 (example at Appendix A to the report) be noted; and

(2) that the range of performance indicators be revised and reported in accordance with Appendix B of the report; and

(3) that no action be taken on the recommendation of the Housing and Environment Policy Panel concerning Development Control quarterly reports; and

(4) that a sample audit be carried out in July, of approximately 5 Performance Indicators, selected at random, to establish that improvement and direction was being achieved, and to demonstrate the methodology processes involved in calculating the quarterly figure.

EX210/04
CONSIDERATION OF RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE STANDARDS COMMITTEE


Members received   the recommendation of the Standards Committee held on 23 March 2005, in relation to the following item on the agenda for the Executive Committee on 11 April 2005.


Item 24A – Changes in Quorum of Committee


Members considered that the substitution of District Councillors should be permitted in order to encourage representation from all three parties and enable other Members to see how the Standards Committee worked.  The Chairman confirmed that the change would not apply to the composition of the Panel for Hearings.


RECOMMENDED:-



(1)
to Council:-



that   the quorum of the Standards Committee as set out in Part 3 of the Council’s constitution be amended to read as follows, subject to substitution being permitted for District Council Members:-




“Quorum for regular meetings:  Two Independent members and one District Councillor.  Majority of independent members need to be present for the meeting to take place.  The Parish Councillor needs to be in attendance when Parish matters are considered.


(2) 
that the quorum for Hearings remain unchanged.

EX211/04
PROGRESS AGAINST THE POST CPA IMPROVEMENT PLAN


  Members were provided with an update of progress and requested to sign off the final report of the Council’s agreed Post CPA Improvement Plan, developed following the CPA Inspection in January 2004.  CPA is a statutory requirement for local authorities, introduced by Government to drive improvement.


RESOLVED:-



that the final report of the CPA Improvement Plan be noted and signed off.

EX212/04
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC


RESOLVED:-



that, under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in paragraphs 8 and 3 of Part I of Schedule 12A to the Act.


HOUSING

EX213/04
TROWLEY RISE, ABBOTS LANGLEY


The Committee considered the options available to complete repair works required at 23 Trowley Rise, Abbots Langley.  


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the recommendation as set out in Option 2 of the officer’s report - the transfer of the dwelling to a Registered Social Landlord, be agreed, and that a feasibility study be carried out on the future use of the site, looking in particular at the demand for special needs housing in the district. The findings of the feasibility study to reported back to this Committee before the site is transferred; and

(2)
that p  

  ublic access to the report denied until the issues are resolved: access to the decision is immediate.

EX214/04
RENT ARREARS WRITE-OFFS


A report was received seeking authority to write off one tenant’s arrears   where the arrears arose on a former tenancy.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the case detailed in Appendix A, with arrears totalling £1,499.56 be written off; and


(2)
that p  

  

  ublic access to the report is denied: access to the decision be denied until Executive Committee minutes publication.

CHAIRMAN
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